SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Thursday, 10th May, 2018

10.00 am

Darent Room - Sessions House





AGENDA

SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Thursday, 10th May, 2018, at 10.00 am Ask for: Joel Cook/Anna

Taylor

Darent Room - Sessions House Telephone: 03000 416892/416478

Membership

Conservative (9): Mr P W A Lake (Chairman), Mr A M Ridgers (Vice-Chairman),

Mr M A C Balfour, Mrs C Bell, Mr A Booth, Mr G Cooke,

Mr R C Love, Mr J P McInroy and Mr J Wright

Liberal Democrat (2): Mr R H Bird and Mrs T Dean, MBE

Labour (2) Mr D Farrell and Dr L Sullivan

Church Mr D Brunning, Mr J Constanti and Mr Q Roper

Representatives (3):

Parent Governor (2): Mr K Garsed and Mr A Roy

Tea/coffee will be available 15 minutes before the start of the meeting

County Councillors who are not Members of the Committee but who wish to ask questions at the meeting are asked to notify the Chairman of their questions in advance.

Webcasting Notice

Please note: this meeting may be filmed for the live or subsequent broadcast via the Council's internet site or by any member of the public or press present. The Chairman will confirm if all or part of the meeting is to be filmed by the Council

By entering into this room you are consenting to being filmed. If you do not wish to have your image captured please let the Clerk know immediately.

_

UNRESTRICTED ITEMS

(During these items the meeting is likely to be open to the public)

A - Committee Business

- A1 Introduction/Webcast Announcement
- A2 Substitutes
- A3 Membership:

To note that Mr M Balfour has replaced Mr B Sweetland as a member of this Committee.

- A4 Declarations of Interests by Members in items on the Agenda for this Meeting
- A5 Bus Transport and Public Subsidy Select Committee One Year On (Pages 5 16)
- A6 Social Isolation Select Committee Timetable (Pages 17 18)
 - B Any items called-in

None for this meeting

- C Any items placed on the agenda by any Member of the Council for discussion
- C1 KCC Policy and Practice on Highway Related Insurance Claims

EXEMPT ITEMS

(At the time of preparing the agenda there were no exempt items. During any such items which may arise the meeting is likely NOT to be open to the public)

Benjamin Watts General Counsel 03000 416814

Tuesday, 1 May 2018

.....

By: Phil Lightowler, Head of Public Transport, HT&W

To: KCC Scrutiny Committee - 10 May 2018

Subject: KCC Buses Select Committee

Classification: Unrestricted

1. Introduction

1.1 This short report and attached appendix, has been produced to provide the Scrutiny Committee with an update on the progress being made by Public Transport in implementing the recommendations of the KCC Buses Select Committee.

1.2 In March 2017, a first update on progress was provided to the Scrutiny Committee and this report covers a further 12 months of progress.

2. Progress

- 2.1 As reported at the Scrutiny Committee in March 2017, Public Transport holds an action plan in respect of the Buses Select Committee recommendations.
- 2.2 This action plan is updated as recommendations are implemented or where there are other developments in respect of a recommendation.
- 2.3 For ease, a summary from this action plan is inserted, to act as the core of this report, as it sets out the current position in respect of each recommendation. The summary is shown as appendix A.
- 2.4 The committee should note that work continues around several recommendations; particular attention is drawn to the Big Conversation programme, which will impact recommendation 11 on rural services and recommendation 15 regarding community transport.
- 2.5 The key aims of the Big Conversation programme are to inform what a total transport model for rural services could look like and so are to;
 - Maintain and where possible improve rural accessibility for those without alternative means of travel
 - Help tackle social isolation
 - Improve the use of existing transport resources including Community Transport and integrate those services with the wider commercial transport network

- Contribute to increasing resilience and continuity of service delivery
- Improve the sustainability of services
- Make the best use of technology to transform access to public transport
- Understand acceptability of interchange from connector to main line bus
- Understand tolerance to charging or removing concessions from services
- Proved the 'right transport' solution for the 'right client need for the right price'
- 2.6 The programme will outline the possible alternative delivery models for rural bus services, models which could replace conventional socially necessary bus services, provide greater access and be more financially sustainable.
- 2.7 Potential alternative models could be;
 - Demand responsive transport either as part of a wider KCC project or commercially led.
 - Taxi bus style feeder services linking rural communities to main line commercial bus services but with guaranteed connection.
 - Community led transport services either a community bus or contracted service.

However, the list is not exhaustive, and we will be looking for other ideas throughout public consultation and market engagement.

- 2.8 The programme will be split into five key elements.
 - Engagement with Parish Councils through the Kent Association of Local Councils (KALC)
 - Engagement with commercial transport providers on new alternatives
 - Engagement with community transport on the art of the possible
 - Engagement with technology providers on total transport and MaaS
 - Engagement with the public/stakeholders through a formal consultation
 - A Rural Bus Summit to bring the elements together
- 2.9 A Programme Manager has been appointed by Growth, Environment and Transport to oversee the delivery of the programme. The programme manager will work with KCC Communications Team, KCC Consultation & Engagement Team & KCC Public Transport on delivery of the programme.

- 2.10 The engagement sessions with commercial transport, community transport and technology providers will be centred at Maidstone. However, sessions for the public and other key stakeholders will be spread across the county, to ensure that the programme reaches all parts of the county. This will include public meetings and focus groups.
- 2.11 The views expressed at all sessions will be collected, collated and distilled into a report by external experts.
- 2.12 The report findings will be used to develop appropriate pilots, which enable alternative delivery models to be tested, their use analysed and the user experience to be defined. These pilots could range from total transport pilots through to taxibus style feeder services.

3. Conclusion

3.1 Members of the Scrutiny Committee are asked to acknowledge the progress made to date, the recommendations completed and note the on-going work of Public Transport in respect of the Select Committee report.



e ega

Buses Select Committee – Action Plan Monitoring (updated 26.04.18)

Recommendation	Progress to date	Status	Lead Officer
Recommendation 1: Kent County Council should appoint a "bus panel", composed of a number of KCC Members, to review the current method of prioritising subsidisation of socially necessary bus routes, to make sure that it reflects the current needs of local communities more accurately.	A Member led review panel for the criteria was proposed to Matthew Balfour. Matthew Balfour sent a number of review panel invites, to selected members. The new cabinet member, Mike Whiting, has been informed of the action and a follow up is in progress.	In Progress	PL
Recommendation 2: KCC's Cabinet Member for Environment and Transport should write to the Secretary of State for Transport asking for a review of the calculation of the English National Concessionary Travel Scheme (ENCTS) funding to ensure that it is sufficient to cover the cost of the scheme in Kent.	A letter from the previous Cabinet Member, Matthew Balfour, was sent. In addition, through the County Council Network, a letter was sent to the Secretary of State (SoS) for Transport outlining the concern of the Network at the impact of ENCTS on authority budgets and with suggested mechanisms for tackling these pressures. The SOS response indicated that the scheme would remain as is. We are aware that a proposal is being developed for DfT within the SE7 authorities re ENCTS and how to tackle the budget implications.	Complete & In progress through other groups.	PL
Recommendation 3 The Select Committee urges KCC's Cabinet Member for Environment and Transport to protect the discretionary element of the ENCTS scheme offered by KCC.	This is believed to relate to the discretionary provision for companion passes. The view of the Select Committee has been relayed to the Cabinet Member. There are currently no plans to remove this offering.	Complete	SP

	U
	Ď,
ζ	<u>a</u>
	W.
	$\overline{}$

Recommendation	Progress to date	Status	Lead Officer
Recommendation 4 KCC's Public Transport division should work with bus operators to assess the viability of introducing the opportunity of upgrading the Young Person's Travel Pass to include bus travel during evenings, weekends and holidays.	From Sept. 2017, Stagecoach offer all YPTP holders free evening and weekend travel. Similarly Chalkwell offer a £1 flat fare for all pass holders. Arriva will from the 6 th of May extend travel for YPTP holders 24/7 as per the Stagecoach offering. The commitment made by Arriva combined with the existing Stagecoach offer means that 90% of the bus network is accepting of YPTP at evenings and weekends.	In progress	SP
Recommendation 5 KCC should promote the establishment of a number of bus transport forums. The remit of these forums should be to discuss local bus transport-related issues and to identify possible solutions, which are then referred to Quality Bus Partnerships (QBPs) through formal communication channels.	A pilot public transport forum is being launched in conjunction between KCC and Stagecoach for Canterbury in Autumn 2018. This may act as the model for other such forums elsewhere in the County and discussions have been had with other operators and the trade body – the Confederation of Passenger Transport. An existing TWBC forum already exists and Maidstone BC are also proposing to follow suit.	In progress	DB

TU
a
9
Φ
_
\equiv

Recommendation	Progress to date	Status	Lead Officer
 Ensure that at least one Kent County councillor is a member of each QBP, and that their attendance is formalised. Encourage all Kent QBPs to include all bus operators in their areas. Encourage all Kent QBPs to brief their respective Joint Transportation Boards on a regular basis on bus transport-related priorities, measures for intervention and achievements. 	Proposals for formalising County Member attendance at all QBPs were made to the previous Cabinet Member and will be taken forward afresh with Mike Whiting Other operator attendance at QBPs is being reviewed and where appropriate invitations will be extended. Nu-Venture have been invited to join the Maidstone QBP and attended their first meeting in April. Public Transport have liaised with the Highway Managers to identify how to link into JTB's in terms of reporting – This is likely to be achieved through the Highways Work Programme information raised at JTBs.	In progress	TBC
KCC's Public Transport division should examine demand management measures, where feasible and appropriate, to ease traffic congestion and promote bus patronage in Kent.	This is not an action that the Public Transport team can take forward.	progress	
	Both elements are being taken up for review with the appropriate officers from Kent Highways.	In progress	SP

Recommendation	Progress to date	Status	Lead Officer
Recommendation 9 KCC's Cabinet Member for Environment and Transport should lobby the Government, Network Rail and Train Operating Companies to include improved connectivity between bus and rail services in Kent as a key element of South Eastern's new franchise agreement in 2018.	PT / Highways officers have been working with South Eastern to improve connectivity between rail and bus at many of Kent's Stations (e.g. West Malling / Ashford) KCCs formal response to the DfT consultation (May 2017) on the new South Eastern Franchise clearly established the authority position with respect to connectivity and gave equal importance to bus / rail as rail / rail connections. On a detail level - PT officers have already contributed to KCC's response to the draft timetables proposed under the new franchises. Responses included comments where there was an adverse reaction for connectivity and / or primary flows such	Ongoing	DB
Recommendation 10 KCC's Public Transport division should: Seek greater financial contributions from local bus operators and businesses towards the provision and maintenance of local bus infrastructure. Encourage Kent districts to make greater use of the Community Infrastructure Levy to finance local bus infrastructure schemes.	as those for scholars. Charging for bus stop infrastructure will be explored primarily with operators possibly in the form of a departure charge. The extent to which this is supported by the law will need to be understood and this will form the basis of a paper that is being prepared. PT officers have established regular meetings and closer working with KCC's Strategic Transport planners who in turn inform responses to planning applications. On a more individual scheme basis – examples of contributions can already be seen – for instance Stagecoach committed funding to work at Ashford Station Forecourt and Polhill Garden Centre provided a bus shelter on its grounds to support the Go-Coach 431 service.	In progress	DB

		۰	-
	2	ľ)
ĺ	(9
	(D)
	_		١
	c	,	•
	_	1	

Recommendation	Progress to date	Status	Lead Officer
Recommendation 11 KCC's Public Transport division should strongly encourage local bus operators to: Extend the range of their discounted fares, particularly for those on lower incomes. Expand their network coverage and service frequency, especially in rural areas, to better meet the needs of local communities.	PT officers are always looking to encourage operators to develop services and offers that are attractive to customers. Offers in respect of YPTP are most realistic and are being progressed. It should be noted that we have kept the cost of the YPTP down for low income families at £100. Through discussions with Stagecoach, child fares were introduced at peak times on the Stagecoach network in 17/18. Prior to 17/18 there was no child fares at peak times, now children up to 16 go half fare and 16-19 go 75% full fare. Requests and opportunities for new and additional services are frequently taken to operators for commercial consideration when they are presented.	On-going	SP
Recommendation 12 KCC's Public Transport division should identify and subsidise a number of bus services that would better serve selected rural communities and give them access to their nearest main towns on selected days.	This type of model is also being explored through the Total Transport project which is looking at a multi-modal "hub and spoke" model using the Weald area as a potential pilot. And Total Transport forms one of the options to be discussed through the "Big Conversation" program, as outlined in recommendation 15.	In progress	SP
Recommendation 13 KCC's Public Transport division should urge local bus operators to increase the deployment of smaller buses, particularly in congested Kent localities. In the case of KCC tendered services, the appropriate bus size should be specified within the commissioning process.	Stagecoach (in Ashford) and Arriva (in Sittingbourne) are respectively trialling the use of smaller buses in parts of their town networks. This will assist with understanding the benefits of this approach. In respect of the Ashford scheme, Stagecoach will be replacing the minibuses from June, as growth on the network now means they need larger vehicles.	In progress	SP
	KCC tendered services already specify the minimum		

u
Ø
g
Φ
_
4
_

Recommendation	Progress to date	Status	Lead Officer
	requirement for bus capacities. This is typically governed by the peak (school) load and it can therefore be the case that vehicles operating in the off-peak are therefore bigger than strictly required. As part of a forthcoming round of tenders for local bus services, Public Transport will pilot the structuring of tenders with separate vehicle requirements in the peak and the off peak. This will enable an understanding of how feasible this is and of any implication for cost.		
Recommendation 14 KCC's Public Transport division should make available an approved driving course to train a number of bus drivers to be employed by smaller bus operators in Kent.	Some initial conversations have been held with some smaller operators who it is believed this recommendation is intended to support. Many of Kent's SME operators prefer to take drivers who already have an existing license and therefore interest in such a scheme has been limited.	No progress	SP
Recommendation 15 KCC's Cabinet Member for Environment and Transport should reiterate to Arriva and Stagecoach the importance of the Connected Kent and Medway smartcard and should urge these companies to participate in the scheme.	Dialogue with both operators is ongoing. The Smartcard is now available for us on the Arriva X1 service from Kings Hill and it is hoped that the remainder of the network will follow.	In progress	SP
 Recommendation 16 KCC's Public Transport division should investigate: Extending coverage of Community Transport operations in the County. Acting as a single point of information 	KCC's new framework agreement for all PSV procurement has already attracted additional CT suppliers to it. Parish Councils were the focus of KCC's 2017 Community Transport Forums. These were held on the 2 nd and 9 th of November 2017. They attracted over 100 participants. At parish events, Public Transport launched its Community	In progress	SP
Acting as a single point of information for all local transport provision and developing a database which holds up-to-date information			

U
aj
g
Φ
\rightarrow
S

Recommend	lation	Progress to date	Status	Lead Officer
on all commu County.	nity transport schemes in the	funding has also been identified for Parishes to bid for by means of pump priming and bids will be assessed in March / April 2018.		
		To be launched in May/June 2018 is the "Big Conversation" program, which will focus on how rural links can be improved. The program will involve market engagement, focus groups, public meetings and on-line consultation mediums. The program will present a range of potential rural transport solutions and gain feedback on them. With the aim to develop pilots for implementation in 19/20. It needs to be noted that clarification provided by the Department for Transport relating to section 19 and section 22 permits limits the ability of the Council to make use of this sector for the performance of commercial work.		
Services Bill a franchising m Committee re into the adopt appropriate e of any elemen	ommittee endorses the Bus and strongly supports the odel of bus transport. The ecommends a full investigation tion, in Kent, of the most lements of the Bill. The adoption of the Bill in Kent should reflect highlighted by the Committee.	KCC's response to the Buses Bill consultation supports this view. A report to Strategic Commissioning Board explored the potential approach. Work has been undertaken by the Public Transport in association with an independent consultant, which has highlighted an area of Kent, where it is felt a franchise network could be delivered sustainably. A report is to be presented to the SCB on this in July 2018. At this stage, no further detail will be provided due to the commercial sensitivity of franchising.	In progress	SP

This page is intentionally left blank

By: Benjamin Watts, General Counsel

To: Scrutiny Committee – 10 May 2018

Subject: Social Isolation Select Committee Topic Review - Timetable

Classification: Unrestricted

Summary: To consider and approve the proposed Timetable for the Social Isolation Select Committee Review

1 Introduction

At its meeting on 17 April the Scrutiny Committee agreed that work begin to establish the Select Committee on Social Isolation and that a timetable for the review be presented to the Scrutiny Committee at its next meeting.

2 Proposed Timetable (summary)

Report to 21 March 2019 County Council

21 May 2018	Meeting to finalise Pupil Premium Select Committee report		
	May Half Term		
May 2018	Initial research, identification of Select Committee		
Early June 2018	membership, information gathering meetings, identification		
	of possible witnesses		
	Informal cross-party discussion to develop the Terms of		
	Reference of the review		
Late June 2018	Despatch papers for first formal meeting of the Select		
Early July 2018	First meeting of Select Committee, to appoint the Chairman		
	and to discuss and agree the Terms of Reference of the		
1.1.0040	review		
July 2018	Arrangements for hearing sessions, site visits, written		
	evidence and other evidence gathering methods		
	Summer Break		
Early September –	Hearings and possible visits (5 weeks)		
Mid October 2018	Literature count to Colort Committee about of Ivor increase		
Mid October 2018	Literature sent to Select Committee ahead of key issues meeting		
Mid October 2018	Committee meets to identify key issues and to make		
	recommendations		
	October half term		
November – Mid	Report writing, production of first draft		
December 2018			
	Christmas Break		

10 January 2019	Committee discusses the first draft of the report and suggests amendments. Amendments carried out accordingly		
21 January 2019	Despatch draft report to Corporate Director(s) and Cabinet Members(s) ahead of informal meeting		
28 January 2019	Informal meeting for Select Committee to share the draft report with Cabinet Member(s) and Corporate Director(s)		
1 February 2019	Despatch papers for Select Committee meeting		
11 February 2019	Select Committee to agree the final report		
15 February 2019 (half term begins on 18 th Feb)	Report shared with relevant boards (by email)		
25 February 2019	Despatch for Cabinet Members' Meeting		
4 March 2019	Report presented to Cabinet Members' Meeting		
13 March 2019	Despatch for County Council		
21 March 2019	Report presented to County Council		

Recommendation:

To approve the timetable for the Social Isolation Select Committee which will report to County Council in March 2019.

Contact: Anna Taylor/Joel Cook

Scrutiny.committee@kent.gov.uk

03000 416478/416892

Background documents:

Report to Scrutiny Committee:

17 April 2018 Select Committee Work Programme Update 6 September 2017 Select Committee Work Programme